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Chairperson’s report to the Annual General Meeting - 19th  May 2011 

Members of the Executive Committee of the South African Securitisation Forum (the “Forum”), chairpersons of the various sub-committees of the Forum, Colleagues, Ladies and Gentlemen.  A very warm welcome to you all. The Annual General Meeting (“AGM”) is an opportunity to report back to you, the stakeholders, on the activities, achievements and challenges of the past year, and also to dwell a little on the focus for what might lie ahead.  There is of course also the opportunity to engage in open dialogue and hear from you on whether we are achieving, or are on course to achieving, the Forum’s objectives and if not what needs to be done differently, how the finances of the Forum have been managed for the reportable period and, last but not least, an AGM is also a time for the appointment and election and/or re-election of the Forum office-bearers.
 I invite you to participate fully in this AGM by questioning and making practical suggestions of how we can improve on our work.  
Allow me firstly to briefly summarise the key events of the last 12 months in the Global and Local economy, and in the Global and Local Securitisation industry: 
Global and Domestic Economic Conditions

The global recovery is proceeding. With the Global economy having now seemingly fully absorbed building contraction, bank deleveraging and household saving boosts that followed the 2008 financial crisis, global expansion is back on track, albeit sluggishly and not without some fairly serious potential storm clouds on the horizon, namely Libya for the oil price, Greece for the European Union, and the S&P downgrade warnings for US debt pricing.

The IMF projects economic activity in the advanced economies to expand by 2½% during 2011–12, which is pedestrian considering the depth of the 2009 recession and will be insufficient to make a significant dent in high unemployment rates.

Closer to home, the IMF has forecast 2011 gross domestic product growth for sub-Saharan Africa at 5.5% and its estimate for 2012 is  5.9%.

The IMF further states that the region's economic powerhouse, South Africa, will trail behind sub-Saharan Africa, with growth forecast at 3.5% this year and 3.8% in 2012, which will be insufficient to reverse the substantial job losses of the past two years.
Market Developments in the Global Securitisation Industry
In researching this paper, I came across an interesting dichotomy between the US and European securitisation markets. US market issuance volumes peaked in 2005 at just over Eur 2 trillion and bottomed out in 2008 at just under Eur 1 trillion, before recovering fairly strongly in 2009 and 2010 to Eur 1.5 trillion1, while in Europe issuance peaked in 2008 at Eur 800 billion, up from Eur 600 billion in 2007, and then fell markedly in 2009, to Eur 450 billion and again in 2010 to Eur 390 billion2. Q1 2011 figures reflect a further softening in Global issuance volumes, down to $92.1bn from $93.5bn in Q1 20103. So the Global Securitisation industry is by no means out of the woods yet, and more work is needed to fully restore market confidence in Securitisation as a genuine funding product.
1: Source: Dealogic

2: Source JP Morgan

3: Source Asset-backed Alert

Market Developments in the Local Securitisation Industry
Per Moody’s data, South African listed term securitizations in 2010 were up 46% on 2009, at R11.057bn (2009: R7.572bn), although this is still a long way behind the R42bn achieved in 2007, and the R32bn in 2006.
The following listed term securitisation transactions issued or refinanced in the past 12 months:

	Programme
	Month
	Asset Class
	Issued Amount
	Senior Spread

	NQaba Finance 1
	May 2010
	RMBS
	876 000 000
	110 bps over Jibar

	On the Cards
	Aug 2010
	Receivables
	1 400 000 000
	215bps over Jibar

	HOMES
	Aug 2010
	RMBS
	2 358 000 000 
	145bps over Jibar

	Fintech
	Oct 2010
	Equip leases
	773 000 000
	175bps over Jibar

	Vukile
	Nov 2010
	CMBS
	462 000 000
	145bps over Jibar

	Blue Granite
	Nov 2010
	RMBS
	1 485 239 802
	75bps over Jibar

	Thekwini 8
	Dec 2010
	RMBS
	1 659 407 349
	75bps over Jibar

	Private Residential Mortgages 2
	Dec 2010
	RMBS
	600 000 000
	119bps over Jibar

	Commissioner Street
	Dec 2010
	CLO
	581 032 139
	100bps over Jibar

	SA Securitisation Programme
	Jan 2011
	Receivables
	351 000 000
	85bps over Jibar

	Private Residential Mortgages 1
	Feb 2011
	RMBS
	2 000 000 000
	135bps over Jibar

	Total Term Issuance
	
	
	12 544 679 290
	


Source: JSE data
The following listed Conduits tapped the market in the past 12 months:

	Programme
	Amount Issued

	Grayston Conduit
	2 917 335 000

	iNdwa Investments
	10 933 000 000

	Ivuzi Investments
	8 604 000 000

	Synthesis Funding
	5 969 000 000

	Total listed conduit issuance
	28 423 335 000


Source: JSE data
This equates to total market issuance of listed securitisation paper of R40.8 bn in the past 12 months, which is an impressive recovery on the prior three years. Pleasingly, the above term issuances covered 5 asset classes, ie RMBS, CMBS, Receivables, Equipment Leases & a CLO. In addition, I am aware of a number of other transactions currently in the pipeline and likely to be issued in the coming quarter.
What is particularly pleasing is the re-emergence of the Securitisation conduits, which were particularly hard hit when market liquidity dried up in the financial crisis. The conduits have been issuing commercial paper regularly again since October 2010, with the volume of issuance up over last year. The increase has been driven primarily by increased liquidity in the market. There is real demand from money market funds for short term paper, combined with a reduction in supply from certain corporate issuers who have chosen to lengthen their funding profile with term bond issuances. 
Looming Regulatory Challenges

New Challenges will present themselves in the coming year with uncertainty over the impacts that Basel III, the New Companies Act and new International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS9) may have.  The work of the Forum’s various sub-committees will, however, ensure that these aspects are thoroughly investigated and appropriately addressed.
Summary of the status of the Forum
I am pleased to report that for the period under review, the Forum has functioned well.  In this period, regular Exco meetings have been held to discuss various issues the Forum has been dealing with and to receive reports from the various sub-committees on their activities.  
The constitution of the Forum provides that the work of the Forum is carried out through a number of sub-committees, specifically the following: 

· Legal and Regulatory
· Tax and Accounting 

· Membership
· Education and Communication, and 

· Investors and Market Standards

There is also an ad-hoc Issuer’s working group that is called into existence when required for a specific project mandate. 

The decision was taken at the last Exco meeting to also convert the Investors and Market Standards sub-committee to an ad-hoc working group, given the duplication that exists with ASISA. Most of the securitisation market investors are active participants in ASISA, and the ASISA sub-committees address the same issues that the SASF investor sub-committee would address. The decision was thus taken to dissolve the SASF investor sub-committee, with the proviso that at least two investors active in the ASISA structures continue to sit on the SASF Exco in order to provide a 2-way line of communication between the SASF and Exco. 
An ad-hoc investor working group will be activated for specific projects not being addressed by ASISA, eg the planned review of the Standardised Investor Reporting Standards, initially developed some years ago under the stewardship of Jana Roode of OMIGSA and due to be revamped.

The Chairpersons of the various sub-committees will, during the course of this meeting, provide you with a more detailed account of what the Forum has been doing to promote the development of the securitisation industry in South Africa over the past year.  

Changes in Exco over the past 12 months

There have been a number of changes in the composition of the Executive over the past 12 months:

· Mike Dennet, the previous Chairman of the Forum, has been reassigned by BMW and left South Africa in October 2010. Nelis Zeelie has replaced Mike on the Executive as the BMW representative.

· Reynold Leegerstee has resigned from Standard Bank and thus also from Exco as the Standard Bank representative. Armine Schaeffer will continue to represent Standard Bank, and her alternate will be Mike Brunke. Armine is currently on maternity leave until October 2011.

· Chrisanthi Michaelides has resigned from Fintech and thus also as the Fintech representative on Exco. Her replacements will be Ridwaan Patel and Hanlie Burger, who will be alternates for each other.

· Boshoff Grobler transferred to a new role at RMB and has been replaced on Exco by Burger van der Merwe.

· Zenelle Stofberg resigned from ABSA and has been replaced by Prasana Nana.

· Clive Beaver has retired and has been replaced by Kurt van Staden as the Maitland Trust representative on Exco.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the outgoing members for their service to the Forum and to the industry over the years, and also to welcome the new members onto Exco.

Key issues addressed by Exco over the past 12 months:

Fitch

A letter was drafted and sent to Fitch on behalf of the SASF re poor service levels experienced since Fitch moved the SA ratings team back to London. Fitch requested a meeting to respond to the concerns addressed in this letter, and the April Exco meeting was preceded by a very fruitful and amicable one hour meeting with Fitch EMEA senior management from London, comprising Emma-Jane Fulcher and Andreas Wilgen , together with the Fitch SA CEO, Tertius Smith. The discussion was frank, and Fitch thanked the SASF for raising our concerns with them. They admitted that service levels had not been ideal, but assured the Exco that steps had been taken to rectify the situation. Emma Jane Fulcher will regularly spend time in South Africa going forward to ensure better service and more effective communication with South African issuers and arrangers. The Exco members confirmed that improvements were already evident in this regard. The Chairman thanked Fitch for making the time to come and meet with the Exco and for their frank and considered response to our concerns raised.

JSE Listings Rules

The Forum, through the legal and regulatory sub-committee, provided consolidated comments to the draft new Debt Listings Requirements issued by the JSE Limited for debt instruments to be listed. Such comments related to comments of principle that, in the opinion of the sub-committee, had a bearing on issuers, arrangers, managers, sponsors and dealers. Members also attended a meeting hosted by the JSE to discuss all comments received on the proposed Debt Listings Requirements.
DTI/FSB Market Liquidity Working Group

Various members of Exco, and the Legal & Regulatory sub-committee under Olga Meshoe, together with Nazrien Kader representing the Accounting and Taxation sub-committee, participated in the recent workshops hosted by the FSB under the auspices of the DTI, to look at potential constraints to liquidity of the securitisation market in South Africa, and at how this can be improved in an effort to improve overall funding market liquidity, and better matched-funding of bank asset pools. This process has culminated in a report to be presented by the working group to the DTI.
Website

The new website architecture for investor reports has been implemented on the SASF website, and navigating is now much easier. All current investor and other reports submitted to the Webmaster have been loaded. There are still certain reports missing, especially for the past quarter, and I appeal to members to remind their designated staff to submit reports timeously for loading onto the website. Please visit the website if you have not recently done so, to see the new layout. 
Finance

The finances of the Forum continue to be well managed and a summary of the financial status will be presented shortly in the Treasurer’s Report.

Review of Exco performance
Good progress is being made towards the achievement of the objectives we set for ourselves in our constitution, namely:

	Objectives per Section 4 of SASF Constitution
	Response

	4.1 Meet with regulators, etc. It is anticipated that members of the SASF and appropriate committees will meet with regulators and other relevant parties on a regular basis to develop a constructive dialogue that serves to educate regulators and improve industry appreciation for, and influence on, the development of legal, accounting, regulatory, capital and other related issues.
	In the past year the following interactions with regulators have taken place:

· SARS general bi-annual meetings, and sponsored two SARS delegates to attend the IMN C-T Securitisation conference

· Working group response to the draft proposed new JSE debt listing rules

· Working group response to the DTI/FSB working group on market liquidity

	4.2 Inform members. The SASF will regularly keep members informed of important ongoing issues and developments.
	· This is achieved through the regular sub-committee meetings and the annual report backs of the sub-committees to the AGM.

	4.3 Education programs. The SASF will sponsor high level education programmes that will attempt to be more focused on serving the securitisation community than those currently

available from commercial programmes.
	· SASF endorses and SASF members lecture on the UCT Law School annual introductory and advanced securitisation courses.

· SASF endorses the annual IMN C-T Securitisation conference.

	4.4 Industry communication. The SASF will promote discussion and consensus between all member groups of the SASF.
	· This is done through the work of the sub-committees and the broad industry representation on Exco.

	4.5 Standards. The SASF will develop industry standards and endeavour to standardize matters within the industry. The SASF will also sponsor research into new developments.
	· Standardised investor reporting standards were developed by the Forum some years back under the stewardship of Jana Roode of OMIGSA. These require updating, but this was postponed in the past year as a result of the Fitch data gathering exercise.


Summary

In summary then, the local Securitisation market is showing encouraging signs of returning to a state of regular issuance. There is certainly investor appetite, and certainly a drive from issuers and banks to continue to use securitisation within financing portfolios. There is, however, still work for us to do in promoting securitisation as a sound funding and investment mechanism.  

In achieving our objectives for the Forum through the constitution, we must continue to focus on a number of key aspects for the coming period:
1. The Forum must continue to communicate its objectives and actively participate alongside other relevant industry bodies, both nationally and internationally;

2. Regular sub-committee meetings must again be scheduled and held by all the sub-committees;
3. Sub-committees must find ways to maintain and increase their membership and the level of participation in their meetings, thus leveraging from key stakeholders in the industry.

4. Each sub-committee must clearly spell out its programme of action for the year ahead and actively engage with its stakeholders;  
5. The Standardised Investor Reporting Standards must be revised and updated; and

6. The Forum must continue to strengthen the relationships with various other organisations throughout the world, and especially our sister Securitisation Forums, and leverage off the work being undertaken there.
I invite you to reflect on this report and to provide us with your suggestions on how we can improve on the functioning of the Forum.

In conclusion, I would like to thank all Exco members for their time and support of the Forum over the past year.  I would also like to thank the participants of the various sub-committees for the work that they have tackled and completed, and in particular, I would like to thank Pat, the engine of the Forum, for her professionalism, dedication and hard work as our secretariat, and Caryn, our Webmaster, for keeping the website up to date and relevant to the needs of market participants.  

André Pottas,
Chairperson
19 May 2011
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